Administration and Finance Committee

Newington, CT

July 18, 2013

The Administration and Finance Committee of the ARRL, Inc. met in Newington, Connecticut. In attendance were Chairman Tom Frenaye, K1KI, Directors Dennis Bodson, W4PWF, Cliff Ahrens, K0CA, Greg Widin, K0GW, Bill Edgar, N3LLR, Vice Director Marty Woll, N6VI, President Kay Craigie, N3KN, CEO David Sumner, K1ZZ, CFO Barry Shelley, N1VXY, CDO Mary Hobart, K1MMH, and COO Harold Kramer, WJ1B. Treasurer Rick Niswander, K7GM, was unable to attend due to his professional commitments.

Also in attendance as observers, were ARRL International Affairs Vice President Jay Bellows, K0QB, and Directors Dick Isely, W9GIG, and Bob Vallio, W6RGG.

Mr. Frenaye opened the meeting at 8:30 and welcomed the Committee

1. On the MOTION of Mr. Bodson, seconded by Mr. Widin, the Committee APPROVED the agenda for the meeting.
2. On the motion of Mr. Ahrens, seconded by Mr. Bodson, the Committee APPROVED the minutes of the April 13, 2013 meeting.

3. CEO Report

Mr. Sumner began his report by distributing the quarterly project status report. He discussed several updates to various projects in his remarks. In his remarks he also highlighted his recent trip to California and the focus on non-traditional routes into Amateur Radio. Mr. Sumner also spoke about staff vacancies and recent hires. Mr. Kramer provided the specifics noting that progress had been made in filling significant staff vacancies including the new VEC clerical position, copy editor, and a new hire in the Education Dept. He also noted that the News Editor function is being covered on a contract basis by former News Editor Rick Lindquist, WW1ME, and the position in MVP for Logbook support was filled by Dan Wall, W1ZFG, a former tour guide who replaces Mike DeChristopher, N1TA, who is now managing the Contest Branch. Mr. Kramer continued reporting that Yvette Vinci was hired as Customer Service Manager to replace Amy Hurtado who had left the organization. In addition, he noted that there has been a shift in publications as we have more and more contractors to fill in where specific skills are needed rather than hiring full time staff. 

Mr. Frenaye asked if Mr. Sumner had concerns about any projects. Mr. Sumner responded that the conversion of the Microsoft Exchange server project was delayed but was expected to be completed by August 1st.

Mr. Woll commented about radio controlled aircraft that is experiencing resurgence, as a result of new video capabilities, as another area of non-traditional entry into Amateur Radio. He also discussed college radio clubs and how dependent they are to committed faculty to keep them going.  Mr. Woll asked if the ARRL is reaching out to licensed faculty at colleges and universities. Mr. Sumner responded that wasn’t currently being done.

Mr. Frenaye noted a personal experience where he recently discovered a radio controlled aircraft site and met a hobbyist. He opined that this meeting reminded him that he needed to update his knowledge in this area. He offered that the ARRL should consider an article in QST to bring Amateurs up-to-date on radio controlled activities. The Committee then had a discussion of ways to attract enthusiasts. 

4. CFO Report

Mr. Shelley began his report by noting that the June financial statements had been sent out the prior week. He characterized the June financial results as okay noting that this month was the first time this year that the organization had seen some softening of revenues in comparison to the original plan, although we are still ahead on a year-to-date basis in most revenue categories.  He noted the positive income from operations and the favorable comparison to the Plan but reported that most of the bottom line variance was due to under budget spending. Mr. Shelley also reported that there were challenges emerging in the areas of voluntary contributions and program fees at the midpoint of the year. He told the Committee that the ARRL’s balance sheet was still very strong with an investment portfolio valued at over $19 million, despite the almost $3.5 million removed from the portfolio to make the final pension plan contribution in the fall of 2012.  He continued his report noting that operating cash flow for the first six months of the year was slightly negative. He also pointed out that membership is still growing due to increasing sophistication in marketing. 

Mr. Shelley continued his comments on financial operations, noting that the delay in employer mandate for the new healthcare law will not affect ARRL, but impacts small businesses.  He noted that the ARRL will continue to secure health insurance as in the past, through the use of independent insurance brokers. He told the Committee that, under the new legislation, the State of Connecticut had chosen to develop its own insurance exchange which would only be open to individuals initially. He opined that individuals who chose to buy insurance coverage through the exchange will pay more than their current share of the company’s insurance plan.  At this point, the total premium for individuals through the exchange is about what employers currently pay for the total monthly premium.  The difference is that ARRL subsidizes some of the coverage which lowers the actual out of pocket expense to employees. Mr. Shelley noted that the organization will pay a penalty if employees move away from ARRL coverage and into the exchange to get government subsidized insurance. He also commented that insurance rates are going to increase again in 2014 and we will probably have some idea of the magnitude of the increase in the October timeframe.  The ARRL health insurance plan renews on January 1st. Mr. Shelley noted that there is a strategy for expiring plans to “short renew” (e.g. renew before the end of the current policy year) and there may be an advantage to the organization. This option will be investigated.  

Mr. Ahrens asked about the status of the termination audit of the defined benefit pension plan. Mr. Shelley responded that the audit by the PBGC has not been resolved.  He noted that the ARRL has responded to the inquiries received from the PBGC earlier in 2013, and has not received any negative comments. However there have been no communications from the agency since they sent the questions.  As a result, there will be the need to file another Form 5500 as the plan is not officially terminated yet. 

Mr. Ahrens asked about contributions and the Spectrum Defense Fund. Ms. Hobart responded that there had been a delay in getting the mailing out in comparison to the original plan, as attention was diverted to other campaigns earlier in the year. She also noted that donors may be shifting gifts from Spectrum Defense to the Diamond Club. Mr. Sumner commented further that the case for spectrum threats is not as cogent as it once was. He noted that there were other, more compelling issues in the past to galvanize the membership. 

Mr. Woll asked about permanent versus timing differences in spending variances and if the staff had a sense of what variances are timing related and what variances were related to other issues.  Mr. Sumner commented that about $50K of the under spending was permanent for this year due to actual personnel hiring patterns.  Mr. Kramer commented that a new paper option for QST had been negotiated with RR Donnelley that will save about $6K per month for the balance of 2013.  Mr. Shelley commented that health insurance savings is another area of permanent cost reduction for this year. 

Mr. Shelley continued his report noting that staff would normally reforecast the financial results in June for the balance of the year but after a review of the first 6 months, there was no strong indication that would argue for changing the original financial projections for 2013. 

Mr. Shelley also commented that the new HVAC system in the back half of the Headquarters building was working well.   He noted that recently, the A/C unit for the front half of the building has become problematic and, at times, was incapable of keeping up with the severe heat and humidity.  While he had originally projected the timeframe for replacement of this unit was within 5 years, he now is considering replacing the aging unit in the 2014-2015 timeframe. The estimated cost of the replacement will be about $450,000 - $500,000. If recommended, the proposal will be added to the 2014 capital budget. Responding to a question, Mr. Shelley noted that the ARRL has a regular schedule of maintenance for all building systems. In response to a question, he noted that we have remediated all the asbestos (mostly in the floor tiles) throughout the building.  In closing, Mr. Shelley reported that there is a list of “clean up” items including painting, carpeting, etc. to happen before the centennial year. 

5. COO Report

Mr. Kramer began his remarks by referring to his written report which he had distributed before the meeting. In his opening remarks, he noted that membership was growing and that one of the factors had been digital QST based on a web analysis of guest memberships and the sample QST on-line. Mr. Sumner commented that membership in every Division is up in comparison to a year ago. 

Mr. Kramer continued his report noting the web analytics for digital QST. He reported that about 23,000 to 24,000 members open digital QST every month and that the digital QST list is now our largest e-mail list.  He told the Committee that an Android version of the digital magazine was being beta tested by a group of Board members and, the next group to be offered the opportunity to test it would be Section Managers. In response to recent inquiries, Mr. Kramer reported to the Committee that Nxtbook has produced a text based version of QST for the visually impaired and it could be read by a standard screen reader. He reported that the cost of an accessible version would be $6,000 per year plus some additional staff time to make the necessary format changes and review all the editions. He noted that Nxtbook had apparently resolved the DRM issue but this has not been tested yet.

Mr. Vallio noted that a letter had been received from the representative of an organization for the sight-impaired and he asked if the ARRL was just late in implementing the accessible version. Mr. Kramer responded that the delay was based on the DRM issues, not the availability of the version. Mr. Sumner noted the issue for the A&F Committee regarding the membership rate for blind members. He pointed out that the membership dues discount for blind members was based on the fact that, until now, QST magazine was not accessible to them.

Mr. Edgar asked about the number of blind members who actually have broadband access to allow for downloading the magazine and Mr. Bellows raised the issue of potential dues for existing blind life members. Mr. Ahrens opined that he didn’t think a cost of $6k per year is critical in the discussion of what, if anything, to charge the visually impaired members. Mr. Sumner noted that we will be proceeding with the project this year and may bring up the discussion of membership dues in the context of an overall dues adjustment sometime in the future.

Mr. Bellows offered his opinion regarding the history of providing additional incremental member benefits without corresponding dues increases and opined that, if continued, is not a good trend. Mr. Kramer offered that, if we did choose to increase the dues rate in the future, we could grandfather current blind members at the old rate. 

The Committee took a break at 9:50 am, resuming with all present at 10:05 am.

Mr. Frenaye asked if Committee approval was needed for the additional expense for the new, accessible version of QST.  Mr. Sumner responded it was not necessary.  Mr. Kramer commented that this new version would be available in 3 – 4 months. 

Mr. Kramer continued, reporting that two spectrum analyzers in the Lab are not operable at this point and that they would be looking to add significant equipment to the 2014 capital plan. A phase noise system is approximately $80k and a spectrum analyzer is $20-$30k. Mr. Woll asked about acquiring used equipment and Mr. Kramer responded that this is how we acquired the current equipment. 

Mr. Frenaye asked about the sales of new titles in 2013. Mr. Kramer responded that, because there was no new license manual this year, sales of new titles were a bit down from prior years. He commented that there were two surprising titles, Ham Radio for Arduino and PICAXE and Morse Code Operating for Amateur Radio, that have just gone into second printing. A version of the Arduino book in electronic form is under discussion.
Mr. Bodson asked about the Centennial version of the ARRL Handbook. Mr. Kramer responded, telling the Committee that the Handbook products for the centennial year will include a hard bound edition, engraved and numbered. He noted that copies #1, #73, #88 and #100 may be held out for the ARRL Auction. He offered to send a note to the Board describing the plans for the new edition. Mr. Kramer continued, describing other Centennial publications being planned including a book of the history of QST Advertising by decade. Mr. Frenaye asked if a Centennial timeline to build up communications as we head into the year was needed. Mr. Kramer said he would publish something for the Board. There followed a Committee discussion about promotion of the Centennial and related products and events. It was the consensus opinion that improved communications surrounding the event was necessary. The possibility of Centennial product licensing with other manufacturers was also discussed. 

Mr. Ahrens asked about paper DXCC application processing times versus LoTW and On-line DXCC processing times. Mr. Kramer responded that the average time for the processing of on-line application is included with the paper processing times so there isn’t a clean comparison. Mr. Bodson commented that the online applications are separated and processed first within 2 – 3 days. Mr. Frenaye asked about the manpower impact of electronic processing and Mr. Kramer responded that it is holding steady. 

Mr. Ahrens asked about “digital-only” QST subscribers. Mr. Kramer responded that the number is less than anticipated in the original projections and, as a result, the cost savings are not as much as anticipated. He noted that the opt-out rate was estimated at 10% in the original projections for the project but the actual rate is about 3%. He reported that there was, however, a small bump in membership as a result of digital QST. Mr. Frenaye asked about the international marketing of digital QST and the reactions at Friedrichshafen. Mr. Sumner noted that there is a problem devising a “one size fits all” approach to international promotions through sister IARU member-societies for this particular member benefit.

Moving back to an earlier topic, Mr. Widin shared a response from Pat Tice, WA0TDA, who runs Handi-Hams. He reported that an audio version of QST is available but there are some limitations. Mr. Widin will forward the e-mail to the Committee.

6. CDO Report

Ms. Hobart began her report by referring to financial exhibits she had sent to the Board prior to the meeting. She noted that there are going to be challenges to meeting the goals for 2013. She reported that the Spectrum Defense Fund is of specific concern at the moment as it is currently at 14% of the year-end goal. She reported that Lauren Clarke is working with the Sales and Marketing Dept. to segment and target different groups of the membership in an effort to increase these results and the results of other Development efforts. She also reported that the IT Dept. had made some changes on the donation form on the web to accommodate certain Diamond Club donation processing while noting that donations coming through the web are approximately twice the amount of those that come in the mail. Ms. Hobart continued, telling the Committee that the ARRL had been approved again this year for the Combined Federal Campaign. Mr. Frenaye asked how many donors come in through the CFC. Ms. Hobart reminded the Committee that the 2013 Plan included a $10,000 donation from YASME and reported that she will be pursing this opportunity over the second half of the year. She also reported that the ARRL has collected over $840,000 in the Endowment so far this year which is not related to the Second Century Campaign. 

Moving to the Second Century Campaign Ms. Hobart noted that there is now a consolidated report on the cash donations/delivery on pledges related to the Campaign. She reported that there are currently three major proposals in the works which average over $500,000 apiece. Ms. Hobart continued her report, describing several donor receptions she had attended in the first half of the year specifically related to the Second Century Campaign. Jay Bellows commented about the fact that there is a “tail” to the donor meetings as others find out about them and people consider what they heard when they attended.  Ms. Hobart described in detail her recent trip to Georgia that included multiple meetings/gatherings over the course of her stay there. She noted that her current plans are to attend the W9 DXCC event, plus a 6 meter event in Texas. She told the Committee that there is plenty of time to ramp up the campaign over the next 18 months and that is what her expectation is. In closing, she mentioned the possibility of making the right side of the entrance to HQ a recognition area for donations to the Second Century Campaign with bricks, benches and pillars, similar to Diamond Club area.

Mr. Woll asked about turning the “story telling” aspect of the campaign into a video presentation on the web page. He opined that this would be a valuable asset. Mr. Frenaye asked about what kind of assistance is required in setting up regional meetings. Ms. Hobart responded that campaign committee members are being used to facilitate the meetings.

7. Quarterly Pension Plan Review

Reporting for the Pension Investment Committee, Mr. Frenaye told the Committee of the recent conference call of the Investment Committee to discuss the performance of the assets in the ARRL 403(b) Pension Plan. He reported that the Investment Committee had made the decision to swap one fund out of the asset list due to poor performance. This was replaced with a new fund. He also reported that the Investment Committee accepted the advisors’ recommendation to add a new fund to the portfolio of investment options.

8. 2014 National Convention

Mr. Kramer discussed the progress of the Convention Committee. He reported that the contract with the Downtown Marriott for room rates, etc. was almost completed. He noted that Dan Henderson is managing interest in forum presentations and that there was a half page ad in the July QST requesting people’s proposals for presentations to be on the program for the convention next year. The basic schedule for the convention is that Thursday will be a long track day with no exhibits. Topics will include Contest and DXing, EmComm and a CW session. Friday, the exhibits will officially open. There is a banquet planned for Friday night with up to 500 guests and a smaller breakfast planned for Saturday morning.  All day seminar tracks are planned for Friday and Saturday in several rooms. The convention will end Saturday afternoon. In addition to the events, etc. at the convention center, there will be activities at ARRL HQ including tours of HQ and W1AW. There will be shuttles between two venues. 

He also noted that, tentatively, the schedule for the ARRL Board meeting to follow the event is that ARRL Board Committees will meet on Sunday, with the full Board meeting on Monday (all day)through Tuesday morning.

Mr. Kramer also offered that a vendor has been contracted to provide its on-line registration system for the convention which can be customized to the ARRL convention requirements. The only issue remaining on that process was deciding on the timing to open registrations for the convention which is currently estimated to be around September, 2013. 

He pointed out that there are many details yet to be decided and/or negotiated although he noted that dealing with the Convention Center is problematic because the Convention Center is owned by the State of Connecticut and rates for certain services at the Convention Center in Hartford are much higher than usually seen at ham radio events in other parts of the country. Mr. Woll asked about shuttle service from the airport to the convention hotel and Mr. Kramer responded that there would be. Mr. Woll also suggested approaching major car rental companies to get a group rate for the convention-goers. 

9. Travel and Expense Policy

Mr. Woll presented the Committee with a discussion about the current reimbursement policy for the organization, noting that the policy permits reimbursement for the purchase of alcoholic beverages.  He opined that he would like to see a change in the policy relative to this item of reimbursement. Mr. Ahrens noted his agreement with Mr. Woll’s position as it was his opinion that ARRL members should be not charged for those types of reimbursements. Mr. Edgar offered that he didn’t think this was a major issue but that he would like to see an increase in the Directors’ annual Division budget amounts. Mr. Bodson expressed his agreement with Mr. Edgar’s position.  There was a Committee discussion on the subject noting the pros and cons of the issue.

The Committee broke for lunch at 11:52 am, reconvening with everyone present at 1:05 pm.

10. Auditors Report 

Paul Ballasy, Audit Partner and Erica Pafford, Engagement Senior, of Cohn Reznick joined the meeting at this point. They described the audit process of the ARRL financial statements in detail. They walked the Committee through the audit noting that their firm issued an unqualified (unmodified) opinion on the financial statements again this year and that the books and records were in great shape. The offered their opinion that the ARRL accounting staff does an excellent job. 

Mr. Ballasy delivered a written presentation and added supplemental comments noting that the ARRL’s current asset ratio was very strong. The League’s current asset ratio is roughly 4 to 1 which is very good and better than many other comparable membership associations. He then walked the Committee through a discussion of the major revenue and expense items. He also reported that no letter of material weaknesses will be issued.

Mr. Woll asked a question about the ARRL possibly failing the “public source” of revenue test. Mr. Ballasy responded that there was little chance of this happening. A short discussion ensued about the test. 

Mr. Ballasy moved to a discussion of the accounting policies and the footnotes included in the financial statements highlighting pledges and pledge accounting. There followed a detailed discussion of pledge accounting.

Staff was excused so the Committee could have the opportunity to meet with the Auditors without management present. The Committee took at short break at 2:05 pm., reconvening at 2:20 pm. after Mr. Ballasy and Ms. Pafford had departed the meeting.

11. Logbook of the World Committee 

Mr. Widin, as Chairman of the Ad Hoc Committee, delivered the report and recommendations of the Committee. He referred to the written report of the Ad Hoc LoTW Study Committee that had been distributed to the Board prior to the meeting. Mr. Widin asked for questions on the report. He also presented a draft motion that the Ad Hoc Committee was recommending. There was a long discussion of the motion, the proposed costs and the basis for the Ad Hoc Committee’s findings. The motion included the addition of one permanent programmer for LoTW support on the IT staff plus engaging outside data base architecture consultants. Mr. Widin noted for the Committee that these were only the preliminary recommendations from the Ad Hoc Committee and there would likely be more in January when they delivered their final report. The items being proposed currently would result in approximately $75,000 of additional cost for professional services plus $28,000 of compensation costs in 2013, neither of which is included in the original 2013 Plan. The annualized cost for the additional staff position is $115,000, including benefits. 

On the MOTION of Mr. Edgar, seconded by Mr. Ahrens, it was UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED that the following resolution be offered for Board consideration:

WHEREAS Logbook of the World (LoTW) has become an important service provided by ARRL to its members and the worldwide amateur radio community,
AND wishing to ensure the continuation of this status with reliable availability,
NOW therefore, be it MOVED that management be authorized to procure professional services outside ARRL, with the goal of improving LoTW's database implementation,

AND FURTHER management is authorized to search for and hire an individual with strong development and architectural skills, and to become a full-time member of staff.

The Committee then had a discussion about long range planning for the IT Department as well as the organization overall. Mr. Frenaye commented about the danger of focusing all our resources in one area (LoTW) when there are many other IT projects that suffer from “technical debt” as well.  Mr. Edgar commented that staff should be charged to look ahead and bring a report back to the A & F meeting in January.

The Committee then began a discussion of strategic planning for the organization. Mr. Edgar suggested that, before we begin that process, the organization should find out what our members want and/or expect. Mrs. Craigie opined that the organization would unlikely be able to do strategic planning next year because of all the Centennial activities but, that we should begin the process of planning to do it the following year. Mr. Sumner noted that the next round of strategic planning should be “fact based” rather than opinion based and that we should use second half of 2014 to collect facts and data to be used in strategic planning during 2015.

The Committee asked staff to put plans in place for 2014, including the appropriate costs, to begin a strategic planning process.

12. Succession Planning.

At 3:15 pm the Committee dismissed all staff officers with the exception of Mr. Sumner and proceeded to a discussion of succession planning. Mr. Frenaye noted that his work on a draft position description for Chief Executive Officer had gone more slowly than planned. He also observed that while the focus has been on the CEO position, Ms. Hobart and Mr. Kramer are older than Mr. Sumner and are likely to retire sooner. There was a discussion of the likelihood that the responsibilities of the staff officers will need to be reorganized in the future. Mr. Frenaye summarized the discussion by observing that the position descriptions of CEO and COO both need to be examined and that it would be helpful to know the 20 things to which Mr. Sumner and Mr. Kramer devote most of their time.

It was agreed that the next meeting of the committee will be held on November 16 at Headquarters. The meeting was adjourned at 4:07 pm.
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